CHARLES UNIVERSITY

Faculty of Science

Department of Zoology



Mgr. David Sadílek

Cytogenetic characteristic of *Cimex* bed bugs (Heteroptera: Cimicidae) Cytogenetická charakteristika štěnic rodu *Cimex* (Heteroptera: Cimicidae)

Ph.D. Thesis

Supervisor: Doc. RNDr. Jitka Vilímová, CSc.

Prague, 2020



I hereby declare that the present thesis has not been submitted in order to obtain any academic degree earlier or at another institution. My involvement in the research presented in the thesis is expressed through the authorship order of the included publications and manuscript. All publications and other sources used in the thesis have been cited properly.

Tímto prohlašuji, že jsem předkládanou práci nepoužil k získání jiného akademického titulu již dříve, či na jiné instituci. Míra mého zapojení do výzkumu, zahrnutého v této práci, je vyjádřena pořadím autorů v přiložených publikacích a manuskriptu. Všechny publikace a ostatní zdroje použité v této práci byly náležitě citovány.

In Prague, 24<sup>th</sup> November 2020

Mgr. David Sadílek

## Abstract

The present thesis deals with the phenomenon of additional sex chromosomes in *Cimex lectularius* (Hemiptera: Heteroptera: Cimicidae) using genome size analysis combined with the classical cytogenetic approach. Also, five other cimicid species and 12 species from the family Nabidae were analysed identically for comparative purposes. The thesis also pursues a description of methodical approaches of cytogenetics and flow cytometry in the study of *C. lectularius*.

Recently analysed European specimens of *C. lectularius* from human host exhibited 12 distinct cytotypes, with a variable number of chromosomes X from two to 20  $(2n \bigcirc = 26+X_1X_2Y$  to  $26+X_{1-20}+Y$ ). The fragmentation hypothesis of *C. lectularius* additional chromosomes X origin was established in the second half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century. However, the present genome size measurements suggest that various chromosomal rearrangements as duplication or deletion besides the fragmentation could occur. Males with basic cytotype  $2n = 26+X_1X_2Y$  had average genome size of 2C = 1.94 pg, in contrast male with  $2n = 26+X_{1-7}+Y$  yielded 2C = 2.26 pg and also specimens with genome size decrease 2C = 1.69 pg appeared. The most informative turned up to be the relative genome size of sperm cells  $n = 13+X_1X_2$  and n = 13+Y, where specimens with higher chromosome number showed relative genome size increase in sperm cells with chromosomes X.

The similar cytogenetic and genome size analysis of the other five cimicid species brought the new record of variability in sex chromosome number of *C. lectularius* from bat hosts and *C. pipistrelli*,  $2n = 26+X_1X_2(X_3)Y$  and  $2n = 28+X_1X_2(X_3)Y$  respectively. However, in comparison with *C. lectularius* from human, these additional chromosomes X originated mostly by fragmentation and both cytotypes possessed specimens with very similar genome size. Moreover, genome size of all five species analysed was measured for the first time: *C. hemipterus* 2C = 1.47pg, *C. hirundinis* 2C = 1.61 pg, *C. lectularius* from bats 2C = 1.80 pg, *C. pipistrelli* 2C = 1.68 pg and *Paracimex* cf. *chaeturus* 2C = 1.22 pg.

Genome size analysis in family Nabidae supported the autosomal polyploidization theory, currently sidelined. *Himacerus* species with 2n = 32+XY reached twice as much nuclear DNA content (2C = 9-10 pg) than *Nabis* species with 2n = 16+XY (2C = 4-6 pg). Besides genome size data for all nabid species studied, also the karyotype of *N. biformis*, *N. maoricus* 2n = 16+XY and 2n = 26+XY for *Prostemma aeneicolle* was recorded for the first time.

## Abstrakt

Předkládaná dizertační práce představuje návrh vysvětlení původu nadpočetných pohlavních chromosomů štěnice *Cimex lectularius* (Hemiptera: Heteroptera: Cimicidae) pomocí kombinace analýzy velikosti genomu a klasické cytogenetiky. Pro srovnávací účely bylo obdobně analyzováno dalších pět příbuzných druhů z čeledi Cimicidae a 12 druhů z čeledi Nabidae. Práce zahrnuje i popisy metodik zpracování vzorků *C. lectularius*, cytogeneticky a průtokovou cytometrií.

Současné evropské populace *C. lectularius* z lidských hostitelů vykázaly 12 rozdílných cytotypů s rozdílným počtem pohlavních chromosomů X, od dvou do 20 ( $2n \circ = 26+X_1X_2Y$  až  $26+X_{1-20}+Y$ ). Hypotéza o původu nadpočetných pohlavních chromosomů X *C. lectularius* pomocí fragmentace byla formulována ve druhé polovině 20. století. Nicméně analýza velikosti genomu naznačuje, že by se mohlo jednat spíše o směs chromosomálních přestaveb typu duplikace či delece, které fragmentaci provázejí. Samci se základním cytotypem  $2n = 26+X_1X_2Y$  měli velikost genomu 2C = 1,94 pg, naproti tomu samec s  $2n = 26+X_{1-7}+Y$  dosáhl 2C = 2,26 pg, ale objevili se i jedinci se sníženou velikostí genomu 2C = 1,69 pg. Nejdůležitější se však ukázala být relativní velikost genomu spermií  $n = 13+X_1X_2$  a n = 13+Y, kdy jedinci s vyšším počtem chromosomů vykazovali navýšení relativní velikosti genomu pouze u spermií nesoucích X chromosomy.

Obdobná analýza chromosomů a velikosti genomu dalších pěti druhů z čeledi Cimicidae přinesla nové záznamy variability počtu pohlavních chromosomů u štěnice *C. lectularius* z netopýřích hostitelů  $2n = 26+X_1X_2(X_3)Y$  a *C. pipistrelli*  $2n = 28+X_1X_2(X_3)Y$ . Avšak v porovnání se situací u *C. lectularius* z člověka tyto nadpočetné chromosomy vznikaly převážně jen fragmentací pohlavních chromosomů X a jedinci z obou cytotypů měli velmi podobné velikosti genomu. Mimo to, velikost genomu všech pěti druhů byla zaznamenána vůbec poprvé: *C. hemipterus* 2C = 1,47 pg, *C. hirundinis* 2C = 1,61 pg, *C. lectularius* z netopýrů 2C = 1,80 pg, *C. pipistrelli* 2C = 1,68 pg and *Paracimex* cf. *chaeturus* 2C = 1,22 pg.

Analýza velikosti genomu zástupců čeledi Nabidae podpořila v současnosti neakceptovanou teorii o autosomové polyploidizaci. Druhy rodu *Himacerus* s 2n = 32+XY dosáhly dvojnásobku jaderné DNA (2C = 9-10 pg) oproti druhům rodu *Nabis* s 2n = 16+XY (2C = 4-6 pg). Vedle velikosti genomu studovaných zástupců čeledi Nabidae, byl poprvé popsán i karyotyp *N. biformis*, *N. maoricus* 2n = 16+XY a 2n = 26+XY pro *Prostemma aeneicolle*.

# Acknowledgements

Special thanks belong to all extermination specialists and pest control managers from several countries who contributed to the research with the alive material of human bed bugs, *Cimex lectularius*, directly from human dwellings, without their great help the study could not have been done:

Antonín Drozda, Petr Dvořák, Pavel Foltán, Martin Hujo, Stanislav Kováč, Martin Kučera, Libor Mazánek, Vladimír Měřínský, Michal Novotný, Lubomír Pěček, Bedřich Pivoňka, Vladislav Prchal, Soňa Ritterová, Kristýna Theisová Siudová, Petr Sodomek, Petr Strejc, Jaroslav Surý, Roman Šimák, Jiří Šustr, Martin Toman, Jaroslava Vondráčková, Jitka Zelená and company (Co.) DDD servis (Czech Republic).

Co. Biotech Salzburg (Austria), Lilian Duplantier, Sarl Duplantier (France), Hannes Günther, Michael Hans (Germany), Tony Hutson (Great Britain), Stefano Boscolo (Italy), Co. Pelias Norsk Skadedyrkontroll (Norway), Łukasz Brożek, Marcin Kadej, Piotr Szewczyk, Co. Verminex (Poland), Co. Ekolas (Slovakia), Anne Larson, Håkan Kjellberg (Sweden), Emanuel Krug, Marcus Schmidt, Manuel Wegman (Switzerland).

Colleagues Petra Kolářová (Praha) contributed with the material of *C. lectularius* and Pavel Just (Charles University, Praha) of *C. hemipterus* from Iran. I would like to express many thanks also to Josef Hotový, Ivana Jakubová, Karel Mazoch, Jarmila Sýkorová and Vlado Varga (Czech Republic) for the material of *C. pipistrelli* and *C. hirundinis*. Special thanks belong also to Bird-ringing Station of National Museum for the possibility to announce a call for help concerning *C. hirundinis* material collecting.

Early studies were closely coordinated with Ondřej Balvín (Czech University of Life Sciences, Praha), particularly concerning different species of bed bugs material gathering. He also contributed to this research with the rare material of *Paracimex* cf. *chaeturus* and *C. hemipterus* from China and Malaysia respectively. In later research, he assisted me with the 18S rDNA sequences for FISH probe preparation and general comments concerning bed bugs biology.

For an introduction into molecular and FISH techniques in cytogenetic laboratory and many valuable comments to manuscripts, I would like to thank Alexander Sember, Petr Ráb (Institute of Animal Physiology and Genetics CAS, Liběchov), Jiří Král, Martin Forman, (Charles University, Praha), late Jan Zima (Institute of Vertebrate Biology CAS, Brno), David Doležel, Petr Nguyen and Jindra Šíchová (Biology Centre CAS, České Budějovice). Tomáš Urfus, Romana Bartošová, and the late Jan Suda (Charles University, Praha) explained me the very aspects of flow cytometry work. I also appreciate help from Jiří Hadrava (Charles University, Praha) with all statistic interpretation of the collected data and Petr Kment (National Museum, Prague) for the determination of all studied nabid specimens.

Above all, I would like to express many thanks to my supervisor Jitka Vilímová (Charles University, Prague) for relentless support during my entire study and many inspiring comments to all my texts presented in the thesis. Great thanks also belong to consultants of the thesis František Šťáhlavský (Charles University, Praha) and František Marec (Biology Centre CAS, České Budějovice).

I thank for financial support of all studies related to Ph.D. thesis to several grants of institutions: Grant Agency of Charles University no. 267111/2011 and 277815/2015 and Ministry of Education, Youth and Sports of the Czech Republic no. SVV-267201/2013, SVV-260 208/2015, SVV-260313/2016, and SVV-260434/2019.

# Contents

1. INTRODUCTION	
1.1. Overview of the most important parasitic Heteroptera	1
1.2. Cimex lectularius cytogenetic features	3
1.3. Insect genome size analysis	4
2. RESEARCH METHODS	
2.1. Basic methodical approaches to chromosome study	5
2.2. Suitable tissue selection for the chromosome study	6
2.3. FISH	7
2.4. FCM tissue selection	8
2.5. FCM sample treatment	9
3. CYTOGENETICS AND CYTOMETRIC RESULTS	
3.1. Distribution of Cimex lectularius cytotypes today and in the past	10
3.2. Chromosome variability in other cimicids	11
3.3. Genome size of cimicid cytotypes	12
3.4. Comparative research of the family Nabidae	13
3.5. Comparative research of the Androctonus scorpions	14
4. CONCLUSIONS	15
5. REFERENCES	16
6. SUPPLEMENT	25

#### List of publications

I. Extensive fragmentation of the X chromosome in the bed bug *Cimex lectularius* Linnaeus, 1758 (Heteroptera: Cimicidae): a survey across Europe. SADÍLEK D, ŠŤÁHLAVSKÝ F, VILÍMOVÁ J & ZIMA J (2013)

II. Molecular cytogenetics of *Androctonus* scorpions: an oasis of calm in the turbulent karyotype evolution of the diverse family Buthidae.
 SADÍLEK D, NGUYEN P, KOÇ H, KOVAŘÍK F, YAĞMUR EA & ŠŤÁHLAVSKÝ F (2015)
 31

30

36

III. Comparison of different cytogenetic methods and tissue suitability for the study of chromosomes in *Cimex lectularius* (Heteroptera: Cimicidae).
 SADÍLEK D, ANGUS R, ŠTÁHLAVSKÝ F & VILÍMOVÁ J (2016)
 32

IV. Investigation of the midgut structure and ultrastructure in *Cimex lectularius* and *Cimex pipistrelli* (Hemiptera: Cimicidae).
 ROST-ROSZKOWSKA MM, VILIMOVA J, WŁODARCZYK A, SONAKOWSKA L, KAMIŃSKA K, KASZUBA F, MARCHEWKA A & SADÍLEK D (2017)
 33

 V. Nuclear Genome size in contrast to chromosome number variability in human bed bug, *Cimex lectularius* (Heteroptera: Cimicidae).
 SADÍLEK D, URFUS T, HADRAVA J, VILÍMOVÁ J & SUDA J (2019)
 34

VI. Genome size and sex chromosome variability of bed bugs feeding on animal hosts compared to *Cimex lectularius* parasitizing human (Heteroptera: Cimicidae).
 SADÍLEK D, URFUS T & VILÍMOVÁ J (2019)

VII. Peaceful revolution in genome size: polyploidy in the Nabidae (Heteroptera), autosomes and nuclear DNA content doubling. SADÍLEK D, VILÍMOVÁ J & URFUS T (ACCEPTED MANUSCRIPT)

#### **1. INTRODUCTION**

#### 1.1. Overview of the most important parasitic Heteroptera

The hemipteran suborder Heteroptera (Fig. 1) as one of the largest hemimetabolous taxa consists of more than 42,347 species (Henry 2017). Its astounding diversity is reflected by the ability of heteropteran species to colonise all types of habitats (terrestrial, freshwater, or even the surface of the sea) and also unique sucking mouthparts, common for all Hemiptera, enables Heteroptera to evolve many various life histories (Krenn & Aspöck 2012, Schuh & Weirauch 2020). The most recent common ancestor of Heteroptera used this type of feeding apparatus for predator way of living, but in heteropteran evolution, many feeding strategy shifts occurred. Herbivory originated several times independently and also the hematophagous parasites emerged, however, many mixed feeding transitional strategies exist (Weirauch et al. 2019). For example, accidental blood-feeding the tribe Cleradini (Pentatomomorpha: in Rhyparochromidae). These Heteroptera are able to feed on blood taken from their engorged triatominae prey or even facultatively suck on vertebrate hosts (e.g. Torres et al. 2000).



**Figure 1.** Cladogram of seven Heteroptera infraorders with sister taxa Coleorrhyncha as outgroup according to Weirauch et al. (2019).

But the obligatory parasites from infraorder Cimicomorpha (Fig. 1) are the best known. Family Reduviidae (Fig. 2) with more than 6,878 worldwide species (Henry 2017) comprises mainly predaceous species, but subfamily Triatominae, kissing bugs, represents 140 strictly hematophagous parasitic species, some of them transmit the infamous Chagas disease in South America (e.g. Bardella et al. 2008, Panzera et al. 2010, 2012). Another parasitic cimicomorphan family is Polyctenidae, bat bugs, 32 species. They are rare viviparous permanent wingless parasites of bats in tropical areas of Old World (subfamily Polycteninae) and New World (subfamily Hesperocteninae) (e.g. Maa 1964, Schuh et al. 2009, Calonge-Camargo & Pérez-Torres 2018). However, the true cimicomorphan "superstar" among obligatory vertebrate blood-feeding insect ectoparasites is the family Cimicidae (Fig. 2) with 110 species in six subfamilies (Henry 2017). *Cimex lectularius* Linnaeus, 1758 from temperate climate zone and tropical *C. hemipterus* Fabricius, 1803, both from subfamily Cimicinae, are the only broadly distributed cimicid species obligatorily connected to human as a host.



**Figure 2.** Simplified cladogram of main cimicomorphan superfamilies and families according to Weirauch et al. (2019). H = family includes hematophagous parasitic species.

*Cimex lectularius* originally parasitized bats and probably shifted to humans in caves, nowadays there exist two strains which parasitize either human or bat as specific hosts. The gene

flow between these two strains is limited and rather asymmetric with direction from human- to bat-parasitizing populations, therefore, strains differ slightly in morphology and also some genetic differences were detected (e.g. Balvín et al. 2012).

It is noteworthy that ancestral cimicids were probably not host generalist (parasitize more taxa), but specialist (parasitize particular genus) (Roth et al. 2019), therefore the hematophagy supposedly did not evolve from facultative blood-feeding of predaceous bugs as in Anthocoridae (Štys 1973, Krinsky 2019) as proposed Weirauch et al. (2019). The opinion, that the original cimicid host were bats (Usinger 1966), were also doubted by Roth et al. (2019) because the fossil of extinct heteropteran family Vetanthocoridae related to Cimicidae (Yao et al. 2006, Engel 2008) dated phylogeny tree of cimicids as more than 30 million years older than oldest known bat fossil (Simmons et al. 2008). However, cimicid species parasitizing humans are considered as generalists, and also shifts of ancestral bed bugs to bat and bird hosts occurred several times (Roth et al. 2019).

Despite the fact, that human parasitizing cimicids have not naturally transmitted any pathogen on humans so far (e.g. Burton 1963, Blow et al. 2001, Doggett 2018), they are a true worldwide scourge, which causes large economic damage in form of expenses for its eradication from human dwellings and psychic trauma to infested dwellings inhabitants (Reinhardt & Siva-Jothy 2007, Doggett et al. 2018). Cimicids were targeted by numerous types of research effort, for example: public health (Hwang et al. 2005), sociology (Reinhardt et al. 2008), behavioral biology and semiochemical analysis (Weeks et al. 2011a, b), population dynamics (Balvín et al. 2012, Zorrilla-Vaca et al. 2015), pyrethroid insecticides resistance (Romero et al. 2007, Lilly et al. 2015), genomics (Benoit et al. 2016), evolution of host switches (Roth et al. 2019) and also cytogenetics (Grozeva et al. 2011, Sadílek et al. 2013, 2019a, b).

#### 1.2. Cimex lectularius cytogenetic features

Cimicidae, as well as all Heteroptera, share a peculiar cytogenetic phenomenon – holokinetic chromosomes. This chromosome type with large/numerous kinetochores covering their surface enables its owners to go by a very different way of karyotype evolution than other species with the single localized kinetochore (centromere) on chromosomes. For example, chromosomal rearrangements like fragmentation and fusion are not necessarily lethal and therefore are quite frequent in organisms with holokinetic chromosomes. Fused chromosomes cannot become dicentric and pieces of fragmented chromosomes also do not have any problems

to connect to the spindle fibres during the division of nucleus, therefore they are not lost (e.g. Mandrioli & Manicardi 2003, Papeschi & Bressa 2006, Schvarzstein et al. 2010).

The very extensive fragmentations were recorded in Cimicidae species, especially in human bed bug *C. lectularius* by Darlington (1939), Slack (1939), and Ueshima (1966). The basic cytotype, the most frequent and with the lowest chromosome number, of *C. lectularius* male is  $2n = 26+X_1X_2Y$ , however, a unique continuum of specimens with cytotype up to  $2n = 26+X_{1-15}Y$  was recorded (Darlington 1939, Slack 1939, Ueshima 1966). The majority of the analysed Heteroptera species did not exhibit variability in sex chromosome number, on the other hand, the sex determination systems with a stable number of multiple (more than two) sex chromosomes occurs across the whole Heteroptera (e.g. Papeschi & Bressa 2006, Kuznetsova et al. 2011).

The additional chromosomes of *C. lectularius* were supposed to be the chromosome X fragments according to the observation of the specific, also called postreductional or inverted (Viera et al. 2009), meiotic division of the sex chromosomes, where the X and Y chromosomes segregate reductionally as late as in the second meiotic division (Ueshima 1966, 1979). Additional chromosomes were also discussed as B chromosomes (Ueshima 1966), however, their behaviour in meiosis, non-random distribution, and isochromatic staining suggest the sex chromosome origin in *C. lectuarius* (Sadílek et al. 2013). Moreover, sometimes they do not even increase the nuclear genome size (Sadílek et al. 2019a).

#### 1.3. Insect genome size analysis

Genome size analysis by flow cytometry method (FCM) is a very frequently used technique in botany, especially for the ploidy determination (e.g. Leitch & Bennet 2004). In zoology, the use of FCM is not so common and it is mostly used only for indicative genome size measurements (e.g. Hanrahan & Johnston 2011, Jacobson et al. 2013, Gregory 2020). However, FCM information value is greatly elevated in combination with cytogenetical research (e.g. Morgan-Richards 2005, Novotná et al. 2011, Sadílek et al. 2019a, b, manuscript).

An interesting pattern of the genome size constrains is observable among all insects analysed so far. Holometabolous insect genome size is pushed down by the necessity of abrupt development during the pupal stage, therefore the maximum is around 2C = 4 pg (2C = genome size of diploid cell, i.e. two sets of chromosomes). In the contrast, hemimetabolous insects can afford, due to its gradual metamorphosis during larval stages, to have a much broader genome

size range, up to 2C = 34 pg, recorded so far (e.g. Gregory 2002, 2020, Hanrahan & Johnston 2011). A similar feature, when species with fast reproduction or short life span possess small genome size is suggested also for annual plants or parasitic insets in general (Gregory 2002, Johnston et al. 2004).

Heteroptera genome size research is quite deficient in comparison with other large insect orders as Coleoptera, Hymenoptera, and Diptera (Gregory 2020). The most explored genome sizes among Heteroptera (Table S1) come from 25 species of family Reduviidae, due to intensive research of South American Triatominae which spread the infamous Chagas disease (Bargues et al. 2006, Panzera et al. 2010). Only very few species, 15 in total, from other families were analysed (Gregory 2020): Belostomatidae (Papeschi 1988, 1991), Cimicidae (Benoit et al. 2016), Miridae (Hanrahan & Johnston 2011, He et al. 2016), Pentatomidae (Hanrahan & Johnston 2011) and Pyrrhocoridae (Bier & Muller 1969, Maddrell et al. 1985). Unfortunately, all genome size studies of 31 Pentatomidae species conducted by Schrader & Hughes-Schrader (1956, 1958) and Hughes-Schrader & Schrader (1956, 1957) (Table S2) content only sample/standard ratio of studied species and unknown standard ("frog" and "mantid"). Such results are therefore incomparable with any other study focusing on genome size.

The overall genome size range of all analysed Heteroptera is the same as in analysed species of family Reduviidae 2C = 0.52-5.8 pg, however, biochemical analysis of Lagowski et al. (1973) reported doubtful genome size of *Oncopeltus fasciatus* (Dallas, 1852) (Lygaeidae) as 2C = 9.3-12.3 pg. Besides Reduviidae only two other families have more than one or two species analysed: Belostomatidae with six species of 2C = 1.06-3.86 pg (Papeschi 1988, 1991) and Miridae with four species of 2C = 0.7-1.8 pg (Hanrahan & Johnston 2011, He et al. 2016).

#### **2. RESEARCH METHODS**

#### 2.1. Basic methodical approaches to chromosome study

Two main techniques of chromosome slides preparation can be met in the recent cytogenetic literature: squashing and spreading (also called hot plate spreading). Both techniques have their own pros and cons. The squashing, widely used in the second half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century (e.g. Sáez 1950, Leston 1957, Piza 1957, Ueshima 1963, Bressa et al. 2003, Poggio et al. 2006, Grozeva et al. 2010, Yang et al. 2012) is very difficult to perform in the field, but analysed specimens could be fixed (3:1 ethanol or methanol: acetic acid) and the own squashing procedure can be conducted later in the laboratory conditions. On the other hand, the newer spreading

method, adapted by Crozier (1968) and Traut (1976), can be performed under the field conditions with a minimum of technical difficulties. The only crucial requirement is the fresh material because fixed cells cannot be spread well. This technique was used for the analysis of chromosomes of various arthropod taxa later at the turn of 20<sup>th</sup> and 21<sup>st</sup> century (e.g. Šťáhlavský & Král 2004, Bressa et al. 2009, van't Hof et al. 2011, Forman et al. 2013, Sadílek et al. 2013, 2015, 2019a, b, manuscript, Adilardi et al. 2014, Chirino et al. 2015).

The squashing technique is proceeded usually with fixed specimens and dissected, mostly very fragile, gonads are squashed in a drop of 45% acetic acid by a cover slip. The slip is removed with a razorblade after freezing on solid  $CO_2$  (e.g. Kuznetsova & Maryańska-Nadachowska 2000, Grozeva et al. 2010, Kuznetsova et al. 2015) or in liquid nitrogen (e.g. Bardella et al. 2010). Then slides should be dehydrated in fresh fixative, (which was found as the most tricky step in my test run of this method, insufficiently described in the literature), air-dried and, stained with Giemsa.

Sadílek et al. (2016) described in detail the optimization of the spreading technique for the holokinetic chromosome preparation from the *C. lectularius* and also other related species of cimicids (Sadílek et al. 2019b). This exact approach was suitable also for chromosome analysis of other Heteroptera, for example Nabidae (Sadílek et al. manuscript) or Enicocephalidae (Sadílek unpublished). Chromosome slides of Coleoptera from family Hydrophilidae (Angus et al. manuscript) and *Androctonus* scorpions from family Buthidae (Sadílek et al. 2015) prepared by this approach were also very successful.

#### 2.2. Suitable tissue selection for the chromosome study

The selection of suitable tissue for the chromosome slides preparation is very important and in general, the tissues with the highest mitotic index (abundance of dividing cells) are preferably utilized. In studies of Heteroptera chromosomes, male gonads, where all stages of meiosis can be recorded, are predominantly used. Testes were found also as the best tissue for analysis of human parasitizing *C. lectularius* and other cimicids. Ovaries showed some mitotic chromosome plates as well, but in much lower abundances than in testes (Sadílek et al. 2013, 2016, 2019a, b). Cimicid males of subadult 5<sup>th</sup> nymph instar regularly showed all various stages of meiosis and mitosis (Sadílek et al. 2016). In contrast to acyclic *C. lectularius* living in human dwellings, predaceous Heteroptera from family Nabidae strictly stick to some reproductive cycle and the nymphs or adults could be captured during the particular season only, temperate zone concerned. Adult females of nabids provided much more mitotic chromosomes in better condition than adult males, however, all studied 5<sup>th</sup> instar subadult males from New Zealand showed very abundant chromosomes in meiosis (Sadílek et al. manuscript). It is therefore suggested, that the age of the Nabidae male specimens is a crucial factor to receive high quality chromosomes and the main meiotic spermiogenesis occurs in the 5<sup>th</sup> instar subadults. The use of ovaries from adult female nabids to get mitotic chromosomes is also highly recommended.

Other tissue types usually used for chromosome analysis are mesentheron (midgut) and eggs/embryos. These tissues processed by spreading technique were successfully used in several studies focused on Heteroptera from families Notonectidae (Angus et al. 2004), Nabidae (Angus et al. 2008), and Corixidae (Waller & Angus et al. 2005). Embryonic tissues were successfully used also for chromosome preparations in studies focused on Coleoptera from the family Hydrophilidae (Angus 1982, Shaarawi & Angus 1991). But no mitotic metaphases were received from cimicid midgut and embryonal tissue slide analysis (Sadílek et al. 2016). This feature was then partially explained by Rost-Roszkowska et al. (2017). In the detailed histological study of *C. lectularius* and *C. pipistrelli* Jenyns, 1839 midgut, nor cell division nor differentiation of regenerative cells was observed. It was therefore suggested, that the proliferation of these "stem" cells, which in cimicids are distributed individually and do not form any regenerative nests or crypts, occur probably only after the beginning of digestive cells degeneration.

#### 2.3. FISH

The very frequently used advanced cytogenetic approach to study large gene clusters position on the chromosomes is the fluorescent in situ hybridization (FISH). The principle of FISH in brief: target gene sequence is multiplied by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) from genomic DNA, fragmented and labelled for example with biotin (also called indirect FISH). The labelled sequence is then attached (hybridized) to the complementary region on the chromosomes and the signal is amplified by the use of more "layers" of an antibody with a fluorescent stain. Chromosomes are at the end counterstained with 4',6-Diamidino-2-Phenylindole (DAPI). The target sequence is visualized as the region on chromosome/s with a different spectrum of excitation than DAPI after the laser beam illumination. Basic and the most commonly used molecular marker in chromosomal studies with FISH is 18S rDNA. It is the part of the large tandem repetition for ribosomal gene 45S RNA (28S + 5.8S + 18S). This marker gene is a very useful tool to study holokinetic chromosomes which are commonly lack of any other traits for differentiation. Variation can be found also among closely relative species: 18S rDNA can be positioned on sex chromosomes only (e.g. Grozeva et al. 2010, Sadílek et al. manuscript), solely

on autosomes or even on a mix of autosomes and X chromosome as in reduviid *Triatoma delpontei* Romana & Abalos, 1947 (e.g. Panzera et al. 2012).

Grozeva et al. (2010) already showed the position of 18S rDNA on X and Y chromosomes of *C. lectularius* with a basic cytotype of  $2n = 26+X_1X_2Y$ . However, our pilot FISH experiments with the use of this gene probe on *C. lectularius* were successful only with basic-cytotyped specimens  $2n = 26+X_1X_2Y$ , and experiments with specimens which possessed additional chromosomes were not with clearly positive results. Signal was not definitely localized on additional chromosomes and it was rather scattered around them (Sadílek unpublished), thus we decided to investigate the phenomenon of *C. lectularius* additional chromosomes with a different methodical approach. The combination of classic cytogenetics and FCM. In spite of unclear FISH results in *C. lectularius* with additional chromosomes, studied Nabidae (Sadílek et al. manuscript) and Buthidae scorpions (Sadílek et al. 2015) exhibited clearly localised 18S rDNA signals on their chromosomes.

#### 2.4. FCM tissue selection

Authors of recent insect FCM studies mentioned that they used for analysis mainly neural tissues (e.g. Johnston et al. 2004, Hanrahan & Johnston 2011, Benoit et al. 2016). But in fact, they used a whole head capsule which comprises many more tissue types, which could make the analysis much worse (higher coefficient of variation) as described in Hanrahan & Johnston (2011). Within the study of *C. lectularius* genome size (Sadílek et al. 2019a), also the suitability of specific tissues or entire body parts for genome size measurements were tested – gonoducts with sperm cells, eggs/embryos, whole gut, fat body, and head/thorax/abdomen respectively.

The analysis of different tissues can reveal also cells with different ploidy (e.g. Johnston et al. 2004) as 8C (octaploid) cell peaks in samples of *C. lectularius* abdominal tissue and gonoduct with sperm or 1C (haploid) cells in direct sperm cell analysis (Sadílek et al. 2019a). Sperm cells and the mixture of several embryos in eggs (diploid cells) analyses also exhibit clearly observable "male/female" double peaks and therefore the distinct DNA content differences of *C. lectularius* sex chromosomes (Sadílek et al. 2019a). The larger difference between particular peaks of a double peak, the higher number of additional sex chromosomes presented.

All tissues/body parts tested provided 2C (diploid) genome size and the only exception were gut tissue samples, they showed no results and therefore were evaluated as unsuitable for

FCM analysis of *C. lectularius* (Sadilek et al. 2019a). Another highly interesting peculiarity was the impossibility to stain *C. lectularius* sperm cells with propidium iodide (PI), while all other tissues/body parts showed peaks after either DAPI or PI staining. Sperm cells showed double peaks only with DAPI stain, therefore only relative genome size could be measured in that case, due to DAPI stain AT basis affinity.

#### **2.5. FCM sample treatment**

The basic procedure of FCM insect sample preparation was adopted from plant sample preparation (e.g. Doležel & Bartoš 2005, Doležel et al. 2007) and a similar procedure was used also for genome study of aphids (Novotná et al. 2011), tree wetas (Morgan-Richards 2005) and spittlebugs (Rodrigues et al. 2016). Sadílek et al. (2019a) performed several tests to select a suitable standard from several vertebrate, insect, and plant model organisms. The optimal standard genome size should not be larger than 2-fold from the studied sample (Suda & Leitch 2010). Genome size around 2C = 7 pg of human and *Xenopus laevis* (Daudin, 1802) was too large, Drosophila melanogaster Meigen, 1830 genome size of 2C = 0.36 pg was too small and *Pyrrhocoris apterus* (Linnaeus, 1758) genome size of 2C = 2.44 pg was too similar (Gregory 2020) to genome size of studied C. lectularius. As the result, plant Solanum pseudocapsicum L. with 2C = 2.61 pg (Temsch et al. 2010) was selected as the primary standard for C. lectularius and other cimicids (Sadílek et al. 2019a, b) genome size analyses, as the secondary standard was selected Bellis perennis L. 2C = 3.51 pg (Schönswetter et al. 2007). Larger genome sizes in nabid species (Sadílek et al. manuscript) were measured primarily with B. perennis and S. pseucapsicum was used as a secondary standard in measurements of Nabis maoricus Walker, 1873 due to overlapping of sample and primary standard peaks in FCM analysis.

The next test was the stability of genome size of samples at  $-20^{\circ}$ C with increasing time (Sadílek et al. 2019a). PI stained samples showed a 2% decrease of genome size and DAPI 4.7% after 42 days at  $-20^{\circ}$ C. But repeatedly melted samples measurability decreased significantly and only 50% of samples were measurable after three defrosting events. However, samples of some specimens were clearly measurable even after 1,078 days at  $-20^{\circ}$ C. Therefore, the uninterrupted storing of tissue samples at  $-20^{\circ}$ C was suggested as a suitable way of storage and transport as reported by Hanrahan & Johnston (2011). Samples fixed by ethanol or air-dried showed in FCM analysis no results, but Panzera et al. (2004) successfully analysed also tissues fixed in ethanol: acetic acid (3:1).

Also dividing each sample into two parts and staining one with DAPI and the second with PI was highly recommended (Sadílek et al. 2019a) because the different affinity of both stains reveals the AT/GC ratio of the basis contained in the genome, the GC content (e.g. Šmarda et al. 2008, Sadílek et al. 2019 a, b, manuscript). DAPI stain binds preferentially to the surface of AT-rich regions of DNA and expresses relative genome size, but the PI stain intercalates into DNA without any preferences and therefore express the true genome size (e.g. Doležel & Bartoš 2005, Kolář et al. 2013). The GC content could be, besides genome size, an additional FCM feature determining species, which is clearly demonstrated in the case of *Himacerus apterus* (Fabricius, 1798) and *H. mirmicoides* (O. Costa, 1834) (Sadílek et al. manuscript). In these very closely related species is the pattern of GC content completely difference (3.12 and 2.80), but in *H. mirmicoides* were DAPI and PI sample/standard ratio values almost the same (2.60 and 2.58).

# **3. CYTOGENETICS AND CYTOMETRIC RESULTS**

#### 3.1. Distribution of *Cimex lectularius* cytotypes today and in the past

After a rapid decrease of *C. lectularius* numbers by the massive use of DDT in the middle of the 20<sup>th</sup> century the bed bugs started to re-emerge in all developed countries of the temperate climate zone together with the increasing mobility of their hosts at the end of the 90s (Reinhardt & Siva-Jothy 2007). Sadilek et al. (2013), based on data from the Master degree's thesis of Sadilek (2012) and extended with two cytotypes of  $2n = 2n = 26+X_{1-9}Y$  and  $2n = 26+X_{1-13}Y$ , published the list of analysed cytotypes within the randomly collected bedbugs of central Europe. This screening showed the present situation of  $21^{st}$  century *C. lectularius* cytotypes distribution in this region compared to findings of Darlington (1939) and Slack (1939) in Great Britain before the huge bottleneck caused by DDT use.

Sadílek et al. (2013) distinguished 12 cytotypes from  $2n = 26+X_1X_2Y$  to  $26+X_{1-10}Y$ ,  $26+X_{1-13}Y$ ,  $26+X_{1-15}Y$ , and  $26+X_{1-20}+Y$  chromosomes within 116 specimens from 61 localities and showed very similar findings as in studies of Darlington (1939) and Slack (1939) conducted 74 years ago. The range of cytotype variability remained almost unchanged, but the percentage of individuals within different cytotypes in samples shifted distinctly. Darlington (1939) recorded just a few individuals with basic  $2n = 26+X_1X_2Y$  chromosomes and most of his analysed specimens (from seven populations only) possessed derived cytotype with more chromosomes up to  $2n = 26+X_{1-14}Y$ , moreover, Slack (1939) in his three populations, with up to

 $2n = 26+X_{1-15}Y$ , recorded no specimen with the basic chromosome number. In contrast Sadílek et al. (2013) presented 44% of analysed specimens with basic  $2n = 26+X_1X_2Y$ , 20% with  $2n = 26+X_1X_2X_3Y$  and 11% with  $2n = 26+X_{1-4}Y$ , other cytotypes were represented with one to five specimens, 0.9–4% respectively, i.e., the higher number of chromosomes in cytotype, the fewer specimens recorded. All populations (except one) presented by studies of Darlington (1939) and Slack (1939) also exhibited specimens from several cytotypes, but Sadílek et al. (2013) recorded mostly populations where all specimens possessed the same cytotype – only 25% of populations provided more cytotype variants. Sadílek et al. (2013) also recorded the single *C. lectularius* male specimen with extreme cytotype  $2n = 26+X_{1-20}Y$  (the highest number of X chromosomes among Cimicidae or even all Heteroptera known so far) from a population with mixed cytotypes of high chromosome numbers  $2n = 26+X_{1-8}Y$ ,  $26+X_{1-15}Y$  and  $26+X_{1-20}+Y$ . It is not a big surprise that the distribution of *C. lectularius* cytotypes appears random, and did not show any consistent geographic or phylogenetic pattern, due to the way of dispersion of these parasites (Sadílek et al. 2013).

#### 3.2. Chromosome variability in other cimicids

In the family Cimicidae were cytogenetically analysed 53 species with diverse variants of XX/XY sex chromosome system based on differences of X chromosome count. Three species possess a constant basic XY system, four species possess three X chromosomes  $(X_1X_2X_3Y)$  and two species four X chromosomes  $(X_{1-4}Y)$ , but the majority (44 species) of cimicids analysed possess two X chromosomes  $(X_1X_2Y)$  (summary in Ueshima 1979, Kuznetsova et al. 2011, Sadílek et al. 2016). Interestingly, only the group with  $X_1X_2Y$  sex determination includes species where the variable number of chromosome X was recorded.

Studies presented in this thesis recorded additional chromosomes in three cimicid species or strains respectively: *C. lectularius* from human  $2n = 26+X_1X_2Y$  to  $26+X_{1-20}Y$  (Sadílek et al. 2013, 2019a), *C. lectularius* from bats  $2n = 26+X_1X_2Y$  or  $26+X_1X_2X_3Y$  and *C. pipistrelli* 2n = $28+X_1X_2Y$  to  $28+X_{1-4}Y$  (Sadílek et al. 2013, 2019b). *Paracimex* cf. *chaeturus* Ueshima, 1968 showed a high chromosome number of 2n = 41, however, it was not possible to determine karyotype precisely. On the other hand, all so far analysed species of *Paracimex* Kiritshenko, 1913 possess 36 autosomes, therefore estimated karyotype could be with multiple X chromosomes ( $2n = 36+X_{1-4}Y$ ) similarly as *P. borneensis* Usinger, 1959 ( $2n = 36+X_1X_2Y$  and  $36+X_{5-9}Y$ ) or *P. capitatus* Usinger, 1966 ( $2n = 36+X_{2-6}Y$ ) (Ueshima 1968, 1979). Other cimicid species studied in Sadílek et al. (2019b) – *C. hemipterus* and *C. hirundinis* Lamarck, 1816 showed only a basic karyotype of  $2n = 28+X_1X_2Y$  without any variability.

#### 3.3. Genome size of cimicid cytotypes

FCM technique was found as a very efficient tool for chromosome number variability research in *C. lectularius* (Sadílek et al. 2019a). The genome size analysis in various *C. lectularius* cytotypes (especially with more chromosomes than basic  $2n = 26+X_1X_2Y$ ) indicated the mix of additive and deleterious chromosome rearrangements besides sole chromosome fragmentation. Various cytotypes showed specimens with a distinct decrease or increase of nuclear DNA content together with specimens of average DNA content. If only fragmentation would be present, as supposed in former studies (e.g. Ueshima 1966, Grozeva et al. 2010), the genome size would be in all cytotypes the same or at least very similar regardless of the number of chromosomes.

The presence of supernumerary B chromosomes as additional chromosomes would be indicated by a consecutive increase of DNA content in each cytotype with more chromosomes (Gregory 2002, Poggio et al 1998), which was not observed (Sadílek et al. 2019a). Therefore, it seems that this hypothesis of additional chromosome origin in *C. lectularius* was finally falsified.

Sadílek et al. (2019a) also verified that the additional chromosomes are most probably really the sex chromosomes through the FCM analysis of *C. lectularius* sperm cells. Direct analysis of haploid cells reflected very fine differences in relative DNA content (DAPI- stained), which clearly presented an increase of the relative nuclear DNA content of sperm cells bearing X chromosomes together with an increase of chromosome number of specimens. Whereas the sperm cells bearing the Y chromosome demonstrated the stable relative nuclear DNA content in all cytotypes analysed.

Sadílek et al. (2019b) presented the genome size of five cimicid species and compared the results with human bed bug *C. lectularius* from Sadílek et al. (2019a). Average diploid genome size value for males with the basic karyotype of all cimicid species studied: *C. lectularius* from human 2C = 1.94 pg, *C. lectularius* from bats 2C = 1.80 pg, *C. hemipterus* from human 2C= 1.47 pg, *C. pipistrelli* from bats 2C = 1.68 pg, *C. hirundinis* from swallows 2C = 1.60 pg and *Paracimex* cf. *chaeturus* from swifts 2C = 1.20 pg. A peculiar finding is the different pattern of additional sex chromosome origin. In human parasitizing *C. lectularius* prevailed additive or deleterious rearrangements, but in other species with additional chromosomes presented (*C.*  *lectularius* from bats and *C. pipistrelli*) are probably dominant sole fragmentation events (Sadílek et al. 2019b).

#### 3.4. Comparative research of the family Nabidae

Family Nabidae with 386 species (Henry 2017) was selected as closely related to the cimicids, Naboidea is the sister taxon to Cimicoidea (Fig. 2) (Weirauch et al. 2019), to compare cytogenetic features and genome size. There are two main studied groups within European nabids with distinct chromosome number, *Nabis* Latreille, 1802 with 2n = 16+XY and *Himacerus* Wolff, 1811 with 2n = 32+XY (with data for 22 and four species respectively) (Kuznetsova & Maryańska-Nadachowska 2000, Kuznetsova et al. 2011, Sadílek et al. manuscript). In contrast to cimicid species, where the intraspecific variability is conducted by a different number of sex chromosomes (e.g. Sadílek et al. 2013, 2019a, b), the source of nabid variability is mostly proposed as autosomal fragmentation or B chromosomes (Grozeva & Nokkala 2003, Kuznetsova et al. 2011). However, Sadílek et al. (manuscript) recorded also a single *N. rugosus* (Linnaeus, 1758) male with stable additional sex chromosome in all cells 2n = 19.

A very interesting feature showed the FISH analyses with the 18S rDNA probe (Sadílek et al. manuscript). In *C. lectularius* were recorded two signals, on the X and Y chromosome (Grozeva et al. 2010), the very same pattern as in Nabidae species (Grozeva et al. 2019, Sadílek et al. manuscript). But Nabidae showed also species with the doubled signal on X (*N. biformis* (Bergroth, 1927)) or Y (*N. pseudoferus* Remane, 1949 and *N. rugosus*) chromosome, moreover, the 18S rDNA signal was completely absent on the Y chromosome in *N. maoricus* (Sadílek et al. manuscript). It seems that the 18S rDNA position on nabid sex chromosomes is quite variable and also can be presented even on autosomes as in *Arachnocoris trinitatus* (Bergroth, 1916), where the NOR (nucleolus organiser region, traditionally indicated by silver nitrate staining – colocalise with 18S rDNA signal from FISH) was detected on the largest pair of autosomes (Kuznetsova et al. 2007, Kuznetsova & Grozeva 2008).

Very peculiar data was obtained also from FCM analyses of *Nabis* and *Himacerus* species (Sadílek et al. manuscript) which suggested the solution between two competing hypotheses. The first hypothesis considers the karyotype of 2n = 32+XY as derived from ancestral 2n = 16+XY by polyploidy of whole autosomal set (Leston 1957, Ueshima 1979, Thomas 1996, Kuznetsova & Maryańska-Nadachowska 2000), however, the second hypothesis suggests karyotype of 2n = 32+XY as ancestral and 2n = 16+XY as derived by fusions of all autosomes (Kuznetsova et al.

2004, 2007, Grozeva et al. 2005, Nokkala et al. 2007). Recently Sadilek et al. (manuscript) presented two *Himacerus* species (2n = 32-36+XY) with twice as large genome size as 2C = 9-10 pg in contrast to five *Nabis* species (2n = 16+XY) which showed only 2C = 4-6 pg. Therefore, the autosomal polyploidy event was suggested as the most probable tool of differentiation in the karyotype evolution of these two genera of Nabidae.

#### 3.5. Comparative research of the Androctonus scorpions

Holokinetic chromosomes were described in many species of arachnids, insects, nematodes, and plants (Melters et al. 2012), and due to its vast dispersion among different taxa it is suggested their independent origin up to 19 times (e.g. Ubinski et al. 2018). From insects, the Heteroptera is the typical taxon possessing the holokinetic chromosomes and from arachnids are typical scorpions from the family Buthidae. The different origin event of holokinetic chromosomes of these taxa caused also the different way of their karyotype evolution.

Scorpions of basal and the most diversified family Buthidae with 1,214 species (Rein 2020) are cytogenetically unique by the possession of holokinetic chromosomes within the whole order Scorpiones - other families have monocentric chromosomes (e.g. Melters et al. 2012, Sadílek et al. 2015, Ubinski et al. 2018). They exhibit a completely different type of chromosome number variation in comparison to holokinetic chromosomes of Cimicidae or Nabidae. In mentioned Heteroptera very probably dominate fragmentation and duplication resulting in intraspecific chromosome number polymorphism (Sadílek et al. 2019a, b, manuscript) but in studied buthid scorpions of genus Androctonus Ehrenberg, 1828 (also in other buthid scorpions) chromosome fissions and fusions resulted in heterozygous translocation and assembly of multivalents, which can be quite extensive (e.g. Moustafa et al. 2005, Sadílek et al. 2015, Almeida et al. 2019). Intraspecific variability of chromosomes in Cimicidae species is exclusively through variation of additional sex chromosomes (Sadílek et al. 2013, 2019a, b), in closely related Nabidae are additional chromosomes mainly autosomes and occasionally are involved also sex chromosome rearrangements (Sadílek et al. manuscript). However, in Scorpiones sex chromosomes are not well morphologically differentiated from autosomes and therefore cannot be distinguished easily (e.g. Mattos et al. 2013, Sadílek et al. 2015), although, Adilardi et al. (2016) suggested the scorpion sex determination system with homomorphic cryptic XY/XX. In Androctonus scorpions was found very stable genome organisation, i.e. rigid chromosome number of 2n = 24, on the other hand, many other buthid genera show vast intraspecific variability (Schneider et al. 2009), for example, species of genera Gint Kovařík,

Lowe, Plíšková & Šťáhlavský, 2013 with 2n = 18-45, *Hottentotta* Birula, 1908 with 2n = 14-28, *Parabuthus* Pocock, 1890 with 2n = 16-36 and *Tityus* C.L.Koch, 1836 with 2n = 5-32 (e.g. Kovařík et al. 2018, 2019, Mattos et al. 2018, Rein 2020).

# **4. CONCLUSIONS**

- 12 cytotypes from 2n = 26+X<sub>1</sub>X<sub>2</sub>Y to 26+X<sub>1-20</sub>+Y were recorded within recent European *Cimex lectularius* strain from a human host
- Intraspecific variability in the number of chromosomes X in *C. lectularius* from bats and *C. pistrelli* was revealed,  $2n = 26+X_1X_2(X_3)Y$  and  $2n = 28+X_1X_2(X_3)Y$  respectively
- Genome size for six species/strains of Cimicidae (males) was stated: *C. hemipterus* 2C = 1.47 pg, *C. hirundinis* 2C = 1.61 pg, *C. lectularius* from bats 2C = 1.80 pg, *C. lectularius* from human 2C = 1.94 pg, *C. pipistrelli* 2C = 1.68 pg and *Paracimex* cf. *chaeturus* 2C = 1.22 pg
- Genome size measurements revealed the most probably chromosomal rearrangements (duplication and deletion) besides plain fragmentation in *C. lectularius* from human, however, *C. lectularius* from bats and *C. pistrelli* showed fragmentation as the most common rearrangement
- Karyotype of 2n = 16+XY for *Nabis biformis* and *N. maoricus* and 2n = 26+XY for *Prostemma aeneicolle* was revealed
- Origin of *Himacerus* species karyotype through autosomal polyploidy from ancestral karyotype presented in *Nabis* species was suggested and genome size for 12 nabid species (males) was stated: *Himacerus* species 2C = 9–10 pg, *Nabis* species 2C = 4–6 pg, *Prostemma* species 2C = 7–8 pg
- FISH did not detect 18S rDNA signal on additional sex chromosomes in *C. lectularius*, but in Nabidae this method revealed species-specific pattern with two, one, or zero 18S rDNA signals on sex chromosomes.
- Various methodical aspects of *C. lectularius* chromosome slide preparation, as well as a methodical approach to genome size measurements, were stated

# **5. REFERENCES**

- ADILARDI RS, AFFILASTRO AAO, MARTI DA & MOLA LM 2014: Cytogenetic analysis on geographically distant parthenogenetic populations of *Tityus trivittatus* Kraepelin, 1898 (Scorpiones, Buthidae): karyotype, constitutive heterochromatin and rDNA localization. *Comparative Cytogenetics* 8(2): 81–92. doi: 10.3897/CompCytogen.v8i2.6461
- ADILARDI RS, OJANGUREN-AFFILASTRO AA & MOLA LM 2016: Sex-linked chromosome heterozygosity in males of *Tityus confluens* (Buthidae): A clue about the presence of sex chromosome in scorpions. *PLoS ONE* **11**(10): e0164427. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0164427
- ALMEIDA BRR, NORONHA RCR, COSTA MJR, NAGAMACHI CY & PIECZARKA JC 2019: Meiosis in the scorpion *Tityus silvestris*: new insights into achiasmatic chromosomes. *Biology Open* 8(5): bio040352. doi: 10.1242/bio.040352
- ANGUS RB 1982: Separation of two species standing as *Helophorus aquaticus* (L.) (Coleoptera, Hydrophilidae) by banded chromosome analysis. *Systematic Entomology* 7(3): 265–281. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3113.1982.tb00444.x
- ANGUS RB, KEMENY CK & WOOD EL 2004: The C-banded karyotypes of the four British species of *Notonecta* L. (Heteroptera: Notonectidae). *Hereditas* **140**(2): 134–138. doi: 10.1111/j.1601-5223.2004.01815.x
- ANGUS RB, MCCARTNEY S & THOMPSON L 2008: On the karyotypes of the British high chromosome number Nabidae (Insecta: Heteroptera). *Comparative Cytogenetics* **2**(1): 67–72.
- ANGUS RB, SADÍLEK D, SHRAARAWI F, DOLLIMORE H, LIU H-C, SEIDEL M, SÝKORA V & FIKÁČEK M: Karyotypes of the water scavenger beetles (Coleoptera: Hydrophilidae): new data and review of published records. *Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society* (ACCEPTED MANUSCRIPT)
- BALVÍN O, MUNCLINGER P, KRATOCHVÍL L & VILÍMOVÁ J 2012: Mitochondrial DNA and morphology show independent evolutionary histories of bedbug *Cimex lectularius* (Heteroptera: Cimicidae) on bats and humans. *Parasitology Research* 111(1): 457–469. doi: 10.1007/s00436-012-2862-5
- BARDELLA VB, AZEREDO-OLIVIERA MTV & TARTAROTTI E 2008: Cytogenetic analysis in the spermatogenesis of *Triatoma melanosoma* (Reduviidae; Heteroptera). *Genetics and Molecular Research* 7(2): 326–335. doi: 10.4238/vol7-2gmr411
- BARDELLA VB, GAETA ML, VANZELA ALL & AZEREDO-OLIVIERA MTV 2010: Chromosomal location of heterochromatin and 45S rDNA sites in four South American triatomines (Heteroptera: Reduviidae). Comparative Cytogenetics 4(2): 141–149. doi: 10.3897/compcytogen.v4i2.50
- BARGUES MD, KLISIOWICZ DR, PANZERA F, NOIREAU F, MARCILLA A, PEREZ R, ROJAS MG, O'CONNOR JE, GONZALEZ-CANDELAS F, GALVAO C, ET AL. 2006: Origin and phylogeography of the Chagas disease main vector *Triatoma infestans* based on nuclear rDNA sequences and genome size. *Infection, Genetics and Evolution* **6**(1): 46–62. doi: 10.1016/j.meegid.2005.01.006
- BENOIT JB, ADELMAN ZN, REINHARDT K, DOLAN A, POELCHAU M, JENNINGS EC, SZUTER EM, HAGAN RW, GUJAR H, SHUKLA JN, ET AL. 2016: Unique features of a global human ectoparasite identified through sequencing of the bed bug genome. *Nature Communications* 7: 10165. doi: 10.1038/ncomms10165

- BIER K & MÜLLER W 1969: DNA-Messungen bei Insekten und eine Hypothese über retardierte Evolution und besonderen DNA-Reichtum in Tierreich. *Biologisches Zentralblatt* 88: 425–449.
- BLOW AJ, TURELL JM, SILVERMAN LA & WALKER DE 2001: Stercorarial shedding and transtadial transmission of hepatitis B virus by common bed bugs (Hemiptera: Cimicidae). *Journal of Medical Entomology* **38**(5): 694–700. doi: 10.1603/0022-2585-38.5.694
- BRESSA MJ, PAPESCHI AG, FUMAGALLI E, VAN DOESBURG PH & LARRAMENDY M 2003: Cytogenetic and nucleolar meiotic cycle analyses in *Dysdercus imitator* Blote, 1931 (Heteroptera, Pyrrhocoridae) from Argentina. *Folia Biologica (Kraków)* 51(3–4): 135– 141.
- BRESSA MJ, PAPESCHI AG, VÍTKOVA M, KUBÍČKOVÁ S, FUKOVÁ I, PIGOZZI MI & MAREC F 2009: Sex chromosome evolution in cotton stainers of the genus *Dysdercus* (Heteroptera: Pyrrhocoridae). *Cytogenetic and Genome Research* 125(4): 292–305. doi: 10.1159/000235936
- BURTON GJ 1963: Bedbugs in relation to transmission of human diseases. *Public Health Reports* **78**(6): 513–524.
- CALONGE-CAMARGO B & PÉREZ-TORRES J 2018: Ectoparasites (Polyctenidae, Streblidae, Nycteribiidae) of bats (Mammalia: Chiroptera) from the Caribbean region of Colombia. *Therya* **9**(2): 171–178. doi: 10.12933/therya-18-492
- CHIRINO MG, ROSSI LF, BRESSA MJ, LUACES JP & MERANI MS 2015: Comparative study of mitotic chromosomes in two blowflies, *Lucilia sericata* and *L. cluvia (Diptera, Calliphoridae)*, by C- and G-like banding patterns and rRNA loci, and implications for karyotype evolution. *Comparative Cytogenetics* 9(1): 103–118. doi: 10.3897/CompCytogen.v9i1.8671
- CROZIER RH 1968: An acetic acid dissociation, air-drying technique for insect chromosomes, with aceto-lactic orcein staining. *Stain Technology* **43**(3): 171–173. doi: 10.3109/10520296809115063
- DARLINGTON CD 1939: The genetical and mechanical properties of the sex chromosomes. V. *Cimex* and the Heteroptera. *Journal of Genetics* **39**(1): 101–137. doi: 10.1007/BF02982821
- DOGGETT SL 2018: Bed bugs and infectious diseases, pp. 117–125. In: DOGGETT SL, MILLER DM & LEE C-Y (Eds) *Advances in the biology and management of modern bed bugs*. Wiley Blackwell, Oxford, XXVI+439 pp.
- DOGGETT SL, MILLER DM, VAIL K & WILSON MS 2018: Fiscal impact, pp. 139–147. In: DOGGETT SL, MILLER DM & LEE C-Y (Eds) Advances in the biology and management of modern bed bugs. Wiley Blackwell, Oxford, XXVI+439 pp.
- DOLEŽEL J & BARTOŠ J 2005: Plant DNA flow cytometry and estimation of nuclear genome size. Annals of Botany **95**(1): 99–110. doi: 10.1093/aob/mci005
- DOLEŽEL J, GREILHUBER J & SUDA J 2007: Estimation of nuclear DNA content in plants using flow cytometry. *Nature Protocols* **2**(9): 2233–2244. doi: 10.1038/nprot.2007.310
- ENGEL MS 2008: A stem-group cimicid in mid-Cretaceous amber from Myanmar (Hemiptera: Cimicoidea). *Alavesia* **2**: 233–237.
- FORMAN M, NGUYEN P, HULA V & KRÁL J 2013: Sex chromosome pairing and extensive NOR polymorphism in Wadicosa fidelis (Araneae: Lycosidae). Cytogenetic and Genome Research 141(1): 43–49. doi: 10.1159/000351041

- GREGORY TR 2002: Genome size and developmental complexity. *Genetica* **115**(1): 131–146. doi: 10.1023/A:1016032400147
- GREGORY TR 2020: Animal Genome Size Database. http://www.genomesize.com. Accessed on 5th October 2020.
- GROZEVA SM, ANOKHIN BA, SIMOV N & KUZNETSOVA VG 2019: New evidence for the presence of the telomere motif (TTAGG)<sub>n</sub> in the family Reduviidae and its absence in the families Nabidae and Miridae (Hemiptera, Cimicomorpha). *Comparative Cytogenetics* 13(3): 283– 295. doi: 10.3897/CompCytogen.v13i3.36676
- GROZEVA SM, KUZNETSOVA VG & ANOKHIN BA 2010: Bed bug cytogenetics: karyotype, sex chromosome system, FISH mapping of 18S rDNA, and male meiosis in Cimex lectularius Linnaeus, 1758 (Heteroptera: Cimicidae). Comparative Cytogenetics 4(2): 151–160. doi: 10.3897/compcytogen.v4i2.36
- GROZEVA SM, KUZNETSOVA VG & ANOKHIN BA 2011: Karyotypes, male meiosis and comparative FISH mapping of 18S ribosomal DNA and telomeric (TTAGG)<sub>n</sub> repeat in eight species of true bugs (Hemiptera, Heteroptera). *Comparative Cytogenetics* **5**(4): 355–374. doi: 10.3897/CompCytogen.v5i4.2307
- GROZEVA SM, KUZNETSOVA VG & NOKKALA S 2005: Cytogenetic study of the family Nabidae (Insecta. Heteroptera), pp. 553–559. In: GRUEV B, NIKOLOVA M & DONEV A (Eds) Proceedings of the Balkan scientific conference of biology in Plovdiv (Bulgaria) from 19<sup>th</sup> till 21 st of May 2005. Plovdiv University Press, Plovdiv, 763 pp.
- GROZEVA SM, NOKKALA S 2003: C-heterochromatin and extra (B) chromosome distribution in six species of the *Nabis* (Heteroptera, Nabidae) with the modal male karyotype 2n = 16 + XY. *Folia Biologica (Kraków)* **51**(1–2): 13–21.
- HANRAHAN SJ & JOHNSTON JS 2011: New genome size estimates of 134 species of arthropods. *Chromosome Research* **19**(6): 809. doi: 10.1007/s10577-011-9231-6
- HE K, LIN K, WANG G & LI F 2016: Genome size of nine insect species determined by flow cytometry and k-mer analysis. *Frontiers in Physiology* 7: 569. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2016.00569
- HENRY TJ 2017: Biodiversity of Heteroptera, pp. 223–263. In: FOOTIT RG & ADLER PH (Eds) Insect Biodiversity: Science and Society, Volume 1, Second Edition. Wiley-Blackwell, Oxford, pp 904.
- HUGHES-SCHRADER S & SCHRADER F 1956: Polyteny as a factor in the chromosomal evolution of the pentatomini (Hemiptera). *Chromosoma* **8**(1): 135–151. doi: 10.1007/BF01259497
- HUGHES-SCHRADER S & SCHRADER F 1957: The *Nezara* complex (Pentatomidae Heteroptera) and its taxonomic and cytological status. *Journal of Morphology* **101**(1): 1–23. doi: 10.1002/jmor.1051010102
- HWANG SW, SVOBODA TJ, JONG IJD, KABASELE KJ & GOGOSIS E 2005: Bed bug infestations in an urban environment. *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 11(4): 533–538. doi: 10.3201/eid1104.041126
- JACOBSON AL, JOHNSTON JS, ROTENBERG D, WHITFIELD AE, BOOTH W, VARGO EL & KENNEDY GG 2013: Genome size and polyploidy of Thysanoptera. *Insect Molecular Biology* **22**(1): 12–17. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2583.2012.01165.x
- JOHNSTON JS, ROSS LD, BEANI L, HUGHES DP & KATHIRITHAMBY J 2004: Tiny genomes and endoreduplication in Strepsiptera. *Insect Molecular Biology* **13**(6): 581–585. doi: 10.1111/j.0962-1075.2004.00514.x

- KOLÁŘ F, LUČANOVÁ M, VÍT P, URFUS T, CHRTEK J, FÉR T, EHRENDORFER F & SUDA J 2013: Diversity and endemism in deglaciated areas: Ploidy, relative genome size and nich differentiation in the *Galium pusillum* complex (Rubiaceae) in Northern and Central Europe. Annals of Botany 111(6): 1095–1108. doi: 10.1093/aob/mct074
- KOVAŘÍK F, LOWE G, JUST P, AWALE AI, ELMI HSA & ŠŤÁHLAVSKÝ F 2018: Scorpions of the Horn of Africa (Arachnida: Scorpiones). Part XV. Review of the genus *Gint* Kovařík et al., 2013, with description of three new species from Somaliland (Scorpiones, Buthidae). *Euscorpius* 259: 1–41. doi: 10.18590/euscorpius.2018.vol2018.iss259.1
- KOVAŘÍK F, LOWE G, ELMI, HSA & ŠŤÁHLAVSKÝ F 2019: Scorpions of the Horn of Africa (Arachnida: Scorpiones). Part XXI. *Parabuthus* (Buthidae) (Part II), with description of five new species from Somaliland and Ethiopia. *Euscorpius* 290: 1–63. doi: 10.18590/euscorpius.2019.vol2019.iss290.1
- KRENN HW & ASPÖCK H 2012: Form, function and evolution of the mouthparts of blood-feeding Arthropoda. *Arthropod Structure and Development* **41**(2): 101–118. doi: 10.1016/j.asd.2011.12.001
- KRINSKY WL 2019: True bugs (Hemiptera), pp. 107–127. In: MULLEN GR & DURDEN LA (Eds) Medical and veterinary entomology. Academic Press, London, 792 pp. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-814043-7.00008-X
- KUZNETSOVA VG & GROZEVA SM 2008: Cytogenetic characters of Arachnocoris trinitatus Bergroth, 1916 (Insecta: Heteroptera: Nabidae) from nests of the spider Coryssocnemis simla Huber, 2000 (Araneae: Pholcidae). Comparative Cytogenetics 2(2): 139–142.
- KUZNETSOVA VG, GROZEVA SM, HARTUNG V & ANOKHIN BA 2015: First evidence for (TTAGG)n telomeric sequence and sex chromosome post-reduction in Coleorrhyncha (Insecta, Hemiptera). Comparative Cytogenetics 9(4): 523–532. doi: 10.3897/CompCytogen.v9i4.5609
- KUZNETSOVA VG, GROZEVA SM & NOKKALA S 2004: New cytogenetic data on Nabidae (Heteroptera: Cimicomorpha), with a discussion of karyotype variation and meiotic patterns, and their taxonomic significance. *European Journal of Entomology* **101**(2): 205–210. doi: 10.14411/eje.2004.026
- KUZNETSOVA VG, GROZEVA SM, NOKKALA S & NOKKALA C 2011: Cytogenetics of the true bug infraorder Cimicomorpha (Hemiptera, Heteroptera): a review. *ZooKeys* 154: 31–70. doi: 10.3897/zookeys.154.1953
- KUZNETSOVA VG, GROZEVA SM, SEWLAL J-AN & NOKKALA S 2007: Cytogenetic characterization of the Trinidad endemic, *Arachnocoris trinitatus* Bergroth: the first data for the tribe Arachnocorini (Heteroptera: Cimicomorpha: Nabidae). *Folia Biologica* (*Kraków*) 55(1–2): 17–26. doi: 10.3409/173491607780006344
- KUZNETSOVA VG & MARYAŃSKA-NADACHOWSKA A 2000: Autosomal polyploidy and male meiotic pattern in the bug family Nabidae (Heteroptera). *Journal of Zoological Systematics and Evolutionary Research* **38**(2): 87–94. doi: 10.1046/j.1439-0469.2000.382131.x
- LAGOWSKI JM, YU M-YW, FORREST HS & LAIRD CD 1973: Dispersity of repeat DNA sequences in *Oncopeltus fasciatus*, an organism with diffuse centromeres. *Chromosoma* **43**(4): 349– 373. doi: 10.1007/BF00406743
- LEITCH IJ & BENNETT MD 2004: Genome downsizing in polyploid plants. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* **82**(4): 651–663. doi: 10.1111/j.1095-8312.2004.00349.x
- LESTON D 1957: Cyto-taxonomy of Miridae and Nabidae (Hemiptera). *Chromosoma* **8**(1): 609–616. doi: 10.1007/BF01259522

- LILLY DG, ZALUCKI MP, ORTON CJ, RUSSELL RC, WEBB CE & DOGGETT SL 2015. Confirmation of insecticide resistance in *Cimex lectularius* Linnaeus (Hemiptera: Cimicidae) in Australia. *Austral Entomology* **54**(1): 96–99. doi: 10.1111/aen.12098
- MAA TC 1964: A review of the Old World Polyctenidae. Pacific Insects 6(3): 494-516.
- MADDRELL SHP, LANE NJ, HARRISON JB & GARDINER BOC 1985: DNA replication in binucleate cells of the Malpighian tubules of Hemipteran insects. *Chromosoma* **91**(3–4): 201–209. doi: 10.1007/BF00328217
- MANDRIOLI M & MANICARDI GC 2003: Analysis of insect holocentric chromosomes by atomic force microscopy. *Hereditas* **138**(2): 129–132. doi: 10.1034/j.1601-5223.2003.01661.x
- MATTOS VF, CARVALHO LS, CARVALHO MA & SCHNEIDER MC 2018: Insights into the origin of the high variability of multivalent meiotic associations in holocentric chromosomes of *Tityus* (*Archaeotityus*) scorpions. *PloS ONE* 13(2): e0192070. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0192070
- MATTOS VF, CELLA DM, CARVALHO LS, CANDIDO DM & SCHNEIDER MC 2013: High chromosome variability and presence of multivalent associations in buthid scorpions. *Chromosome Research* 21(2): 121–136. doi: 10.1007/s10577-013-9342-3
- MELTERS DP, PALIULIS LV, KORF IF & CHAN SWL 2012: Holokinetic chromosomes: convergent evolution, meiotic adaptations, and genomic analysis. *Chromosome Research* 20(5): 579– 593. doi: 10.1007/s10577-012-9292-1
- MORGAN-RICHARDS M 2005: Chromosome rearrangements are not accompanied by expected genome size change in the tree weta *Hemideina thoracica* (Orthoptera, Anostostomatidae). *Journal of Orthoptera Research* **14**(2): 143–148. doi: 10.1665/1082-6467(2005)14[143:CRANAB]2.0.CO;2
- MOUSTAFA MA, ALAA AM, SARHAN MH & YASEEN AE 2005: Chromosomal studies on four Egyptian scorpion species of genus *Androctonus* (family: Buthidae). *Cytologia* **70**(2): 161–165. doi: 10.1508/cytologia.70.161
- NOKKALA C, KUZNETSOVA VG, GROZEVA SM & NOKKALA S 2007: Direction of karyotype evolution in the bug family Nabidae (Heteroptera): New evidence from 18S rDNA analysis. *European Journal of Entomology* **104**(4): 661–665. doi: 10.14411/eje.2007.083
- NOVOTNÁ J, HAVELKA J, STARÝ P, KOUTECKÝ P & VÍTKOVÁ M 2011: Karyotype analysis of the Russian wheat aphid, *Diuraphis noxia* (Kurdjumov) (Hemiptera: Aphididae) reveals a large X chromosome with rRNA and histone gene families. *Genetica* **139**(3): 281–289. doi: 10.1007/s10709-011-9546-4
- PANZERA F, DUJARDIN JP, NICOLINI P, CARACCIO MN, ROSE V, TELLEZ T, BERMÚDEZ H, BARGUES MD, MAS-COMA S, O'CONOR JE & PÉREZ R 2004: Genomic changes of Chagas disease vector, South America. *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 10(3): 438–446. doi: 10.3201/eid1003.020812
- PANZERA F, PÉREZ R, PANZERA Y, FERRANDIS I, FERREIRO MJ & CALLEROS L 2010: Cytogenetics and genome evolution in the subfamily Triatominae (Hemiptera, Reduviidae). *Cytogenetic* and Genome Research **128**(1–3): 77–87. doi: 10.1159/000298824
- PANZERA Y, PITA S, FERREIRO MJ, FERRANDIS I, LAGES C, PÉREZ R, SILVA AE, GUERRA M & PANZERA F 2012: High dynamics of rDNA cluster location in kissing bug holocentric chromosomes (Triatominae, Heteroptera). *Cytogenetic and Genome Research* 138(1): 56– 67. doi: 10.1159/000341888

- PAPESCHI AG 1988: C-banding and DNA content in three species of *Belostoma* (Heteroptera) with large differences in chromosome size and number. *Genetica* **76**(1): 43–51. doi: 10.1007/BF00126009
- PAPESCHI AG 1991: DNA content and heterochromatin variation in species of *Belostoma* (Heteroptera, Belostomatidae). *Hereditas* **115**(2): 109–114. doi: 10.1111/j.1601-5223.1991.tb03543.x
- PAPESCHI AG & BRESSA MJ 2006: Evolutionary cytogenetics in Heteroptera. *Journal of Biological Research* **5**(1): 3–21.
- PIZA ST 1957: The chromosomes of *Rhopalurus* (Scorpiones-Buthidae). *The Canadian Entomologist* **89**(12): 565–568. doi: 10.4039/Ent89565-12
- POGGIO MG, BRESSA MJ, COSCARON MC & PAPESCHI AG 2006: Cytogenetic characterization of three species of Harpactorinae (Reduviidae, Heteroptera, Insecta) (Ciudad Autonoma de Buenos Aires). *Biocell* 31(2): 340.
- POGGIO L, ROSATO M, CHIAVARINO AM & NARANJO CA 1998: Genome size and environmental correlations in maize (*Zea mays* ssp. *mays*, Poaceae). *Annals of Botany* **82**(1): 107–115. doi: 10.1006/anbo.1998.0757
- REIN JO 2020: The scorpion files. http://www.ntnu.no/ub/scorpion-files. Accessed on 10th October 2020.
- REINHARDT K, HARDER A, HOLLAND S, HOOPER J & LEAKE-LYALL C 2008: Who knows the bed bug? Knowledge of adult bed bug appearance increases with people's age in three counties of Great Britain. *Journal of Medical Entomology* **45**(5): 956–958. doi: 10.1603/0022-2585(2008)45[956:WKTBBK]2.0.CO;2
- REINHARDT K & SIVA-JOTHY MT 2007: Biology of the bed bugs (Cimicidae). *Annual Review of Entomology* **52**(1): 351–374. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ento.52.040306.133913
- RODRIGUES ASB, SILVA SS, PINA-MARTINS F, LOUREIRO J, CASTRO M, GHARBI K, JOHNSON KP, DIETRICH CH, BORGES PAV, QUARTAU JA, ET AL. 2016: Assessing genotype-phenotype associations in three dorsal colour morphs in the meadow spittlebug *Philaneus spumaris* (L.) (Hemiptera: Aphrophoridae) using genomic and transcriptomic resources. *BMC Genetics* 17(1): 144. doi: 10.1186/s12863-016-0455-5
- ROMERO A, POTTER MF, POTTER DA & HAYNES KF 2007: Insecticide resistance in the bed bug: a factor in the pest's sudden resurgence? *Journal of Medical Entomology* **44**(2): 175–178. doi: 10.1093/jmedent/44.2.175
- ROST-ROSZKOWSKA MM, VILÍMOVÁ J, SONAKOWSKA L, KAMIŃSKA K, KASZUBA F, MARCHEWKA A & SADÍLEK D 2017: Investigation of the midgut structure and ultrastructure in *Cimex lectularius* and *Cimex pipistrelli* (Hemiptera: Cimicidae). *Neotropical Entomology* 46(1): 45–57. doi: 10.1007/s13744-016-0430-x
- ROTH S, BALVÍN O, SIVA-JOTHY MT, DI IORIO O, BENDA P, CALVA O, FAUNDEZ EI, KHAN FAA, MCFADZEN M, LEHNERT MP, ET AL. 2019: Bedbugs evolved before their bat hosts and did not co-speciate with ancient humans. *Current Biology* 29(11): 1–7. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2019.04.048
- SADÍLEK D 2012: Srovnávací cytogenetika štěnice *Cimex lectularius* (Heteroptera: Cimicidae).
  [Comparative cytogenetics of the bed bug *Cimex lectularius* (Heteroptera: Cimicidae).].
  Master degree thesis, Department of Zoology, Faculty of Science, Charles University, Prague, 85 pp. (in Czech)

- SADÍLEK D, ANGUS RB, ŠŤÁHLAVSKÝ F & VILÍMOVÁ J 2016: Comparison of different cytogenetic methods and tissue suitability for the study of chromosomes in *Cimex lectularius* (Heteroptera: Cimicidae). *Comparative Cytogenetics* 10(4): 731–752. doi: 10.3897/CompCytogen.v10i4.10681
- SADÍLEK D, NGUYEN P, KOÇ H, KOVAŘÍK F, YAĞMUR EA & ŠŤÁHLAVSKÝ F 2015: Molecular cytogenetics of the *Androctonus* scorpions: Oasis of calm in turbulent karyotype evolution of the diverse family Buthidae. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* **115**(1): 69–76. doi: 10.1111/bij.12488
- SADÍLEK D, ŠŤÁHLAVSKÝ F, VILÍMOVÁ J & ZIMA J 2013: Extensive fragmentation of the X chromosome in the bed bug *Cimex lectularius* Linnaeus, 1758 (Heteroptera, Cimicidae): a survey across Europe. *Comparative Cytogenetics* 7(4): 253–269. doi: 10.3897/CompCytogen.v7i4.6012
- SADÍLEK D, URFUS T, HADRAVA J, VILÍMOVÁ J & SUDA J 2019a: Nuclear genome size in contrast to sex chromosome number variability in the human bed bug, *Cimex lectularius* (Heteroptera: Cimicidae). *Cytometry Part A* **95A**(7): 746–756. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.23729
- SADÍLEK D, URFUS T & VILÍMOVÁ J 2019b: Genome size and sex chromosome variability of bed bugs feeding on animal hosts compared to *Cimex lectularius* parasitizing human (Heteroptera: Cimicidae). *Cytometry Part A* 95A(11): 1158–1166. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.23905
- SADÍLEK D, VILÍMOVÁ J & URFUS T: Peaceful revolution in genome size: polyploidy in the Nabidae (Heteroptera), autosomes and nuclear DNA content doubling. *Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society* (ACCEPTED MANUSCRIPT)
- SÁEZ FA 1950: Una tecnica para el estudio de los cromosomas somaticos largos en los vegetales. *Ciencia e Investigación* 6(6): 281–282.
- SCHNEIDER MC, ZACARO AA, PINTO-DA-ROCHA R, CANDIDO DM & CELLA DM 2009: A comparative cytogenetic analysis of Bothriuridae species and overview of the chromosome data of Scorpiones. *Journal of Heredity* **100**(5): 545–555. doi: 10.1093/jhered/esp023
- SCHÖNSWETTER P, SUDA J, POPP M, WEISS-SCHNEEWEISS H & BROCHMANN C 2007: Circumpolar phylogeography of *Juncus biglumis* (Juncaceae) inferred from AFLP fingerprints, cpDNA sequences, nuclear DNA content and chromosome numbers. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution* 42(1): 92–103. doi: 10.1016/j.ympev.2006.06.016
- SCHRADER F & HUGHES-SCHRADER S 1956: Polyploidy and fragmentation in the chromosomal evolution of various species of *Thyanta* (Hemiptera). *Chromosoma* 7(1): 469–496. doi: 10.1007/BF00329739
- SCHRADER F & HUGHES-SCHRADER S 1958: Chromatid autonomy in *Banasa* (Hemiptera: Pentatomidae). *Chromosoma* 9(1): 193–215. doi: 10.1007/BF02568075
- SCHUH RT & WEIRAUCH C 2020: True bugs of the world (Hemiptera: Heteroptera): classification and natural history (second edition). Siri Scientific Press, Manchester, 800pp.
- SCHUH RT, WEIRAUCH C & WHEELER WC 2009: Phylogenetic relationships within the Cimicomorpha (Hemiptera: Heteroptera): a total-evidence analysis. Systematic Entomology 34(1): 15–48. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3113.2008.00436.x
- SCHVARZSTEIN M, WIGNALL SM & VILLENEUVE AM 2010: Coordinating cohesion, coorientation, and congression during meiosis: lessons from holocentric chromosomes. *Genes & Development* 24(3): 219–228. doi: 10.1101/gad.1863610

- SHAARAWI FAI & ANGUS RB 1991: Chromosomal analysis of some European species of the genus *Berosus* Leach (Coleoptera: Hydrophilidae). *Koleopterologische Rundschau* 61: 105–110.
- SIMMONS NB, SEYMOUR KL, HABERSETZER J & GUNNELL GF 2008: Primitive Early Eocene bat from Wyoming and the evolution of flight and echolocation. *Nature* **451**(7180): 818–821. doi: 10.1038/nature06549
- SLACK HD 1939: Structural hybridity in *Cimex* L. *Zeitschrift für Zellforschung und Mikropische Anatomie Abt. B Chromosoma* 1(1): 104–118. doi: 10.1007/BF01271624
- SUDA J & LEITCH IJ 2010: The quest for suitable reference standards in genome size research. Cytometry Part A 77A(8): 717–720. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.20907
- ŠMARDA P, BUREŠ P, HOROVÁ L, FOGGI B & ROSSI G 2008: Genome size and GC content evolution of *Festuca*: ancestral expansion and subsequent reduction. *Annals of Botany* 101(3): 421–33. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcm307
- ŠTYS P 1973: Cases of facultative parasitism of Lyctocorinae (Heteroptera: Anthocoridae) on man in Czechoslovakia. *Folia Parasitologica* **20**(1): 103–104.
- ŠŤÁHLAVSKÝ F & KRÁL J 2004: Karyotype analysis and achiasmatic meiosis in pseudoscorpions of the family Chthoniidae (Arachnida: Pseudoscorpiones). *Hereditas* **140**(1): 49–60. doi: 10.1111/j.1601-5223.2004.01783.x
- TEMSCH EM, GREILHUBER J & KRISAI R 2010: Genome size in liverworts. Preslia 82(1): 63-80.
- THOMAS DB 1996: The role of polyploidy in the evolution of the Heteroptera, pp. 159–178. In: SCHAEFER CW (Ed) *Studies on Hemipteran Phylogeny*. Entomological Society of America, Lanham, 244 pp.
- TORRES M, CÁRDENAS E, PÉREZ S & MORALES A 2000: Haematophagy and cleptohaemotophagy of *Clerada apicicornis* (Hemiptera: Lygaeidae), a potential biological control agent of *Rhodnius prolixus* (Hemiptera: Reduviidae). *Memórias do Instituto Oswaldo Cruz* 95(1): 131–133. doi: 10.1590/S0074-02762000000100022
- TRAUT W 1976: Pachytene mapping in the female silkworm *Bombyx mori* L. (Lepidoptera). *Chromosoma* **58**(3): 275–284. doi: 10.1007/BF00292094
- UBINSKI CV, CARVALHO LS & SCHNEIDER MC 2018: Mechanism of karyotype evolution in the Brazilian scorpions of the subfamily Centruroidinae (Buthidae). *Genetica* **146**(6): 475–486. doi: 10.1007/s10709-018-0038-7
- UESHIMA N 1963: Chromosome behavior of the *Cimex pilosellus* complex (Cimicidae: Hemiptera). *Chromosoma* 14(5): 511–521. doi: 10.1007/BF00321470
- UESHIMA N 1966: Cytology and cytogenetics, pp. 183–237. In: USINGER RL (Ed) *Monograph of Cimicidae (Hemiptera – Heteroptera)*. Entomological Society of America, College Park, XI+585 pp.
- UESHIMA N 1968: Distribution, host relationships and speciation of the genus *Paracimex* (Cimicidae: Hemiptera). *Mushi* **42**(3): 15–27.
- UESHIMA N 1979: Hemiptera II: Heteroptera. In: JOHN B (Ed) Animal Cytogenetics. Vol. 3: Insecta 6. Gebrüder Borntraeger, Berlin-Stuttgart V+117 pp.
- USINGER RL 1966: Monograph of Cimicidae (Hemiptera-Heteroptera). Entomological Society of America, College Park, XI+585 pp.

- VAN'T HOF AE, EDMONDS N, DALÍKOVÁ M, MAREC F & SACCHERI IJ 2011: Industrial melanism in british peppered moths has a singular and recent mutational origin. *Science* 332(6032): 958–960. doi: 10.1126/science.1203043
- VIERA A, PAGE J & RUFAS JS 2009: Inverted meiosis: The true bugs as a model to study, pp. 137– 156. In: BENAVENTE R & VOLFF JN (Eds) Genome Dynamics. Vol. 5. Meiosis. Karger, Basel, XIII+160 pp.
- WALLER MS & ANGUS RB 2005: A chromosomal investigation of the west European species of *Corixa* Geoffroy (Heteroptera: Corixidae). *Genetica* 125(1): 17–25. doi: 10.1007/s10709-005-1468-6
- WEEKS ENI, BIRKETT MA, CAMERON MM, PICKETT JA & LOGAN JG 2011a: Semiochemicals of the common bed bug, *Cimex lectularius* L. (Hemiptera: Cimicidae), and their potential for use in monitoring and control. *Pest Management Science* 67(1): 10–20. doi: 10.1002/ps.2024
- WEEKS ENI, LOGAN JG, GEZAN SA, WOODCOCK CM, BIRKETT MA, PICKETT JA & CAMERON MM 2011b: A bioassay for studying behavioural responses of the common bed bug, *Cimex lectularius* (Hemiptera: Cimicidae) to bed bug-derived volatiles. *Bulletin of Entomological Research* 101(1): 1–8. doi: 10.1017/S0007485309990599
- WEIRAUCH C, SCHUH RT, CASSIS G & WHEELER WC 2019: Revisiting habitat and lifestyle transitions in Heteroptera (Insecta: Hemiptera): insights from a combined morphological and molecular phylogeny. *Cladistics* **35**(1): 67–105. doi: 10.1111/cla.12233
- YANG H, LI H, DAI X, CHANG J & CAI W 2012: New cytogenetic data on Coreoidea (Hemiptera: Heteroptera) with special reference to Coreidae. Zootaxa 3313: 53–61. doi: 10.11646/zootaxa.3313.1.6
- YAO Y, CAI W & REN D 2006: Fossil flower bugs (Heteroptera: Cimicomorpha: Cimicoidea) from the late Jurassic of Northeast China, including a new family, Vetanthocoridae. *Zootaxa* **1360**: 1–40. doi: 10.5281/zenodo.174659
- ZORRILLA-VACA A, SILVA-MEDINA MM & ESCANDÓN-VARGAS K 2015: Bedbugs, *Cimex* spp.: their current world resurgence and healthcare impact. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Disease* **5**(5): 342–352. doi: 10.1016/S2222-1808(14)60795-7

# **6. SUPPLEMENT**

**Supplementary table 1.** The list of genome sizes of all Heteroptera studied so far. Template list excerpted from an online genome size database (Gregory 2020) and completed by data from several more original articles which are missing in the database (reference with asterisk).

<u>Method</u>: BCA = biochemical analysis, FCM = flow cytometry, FD = Feulgen densitometry.

<u>Cell type</u>: BR = brain, S = sperm, TR = trachea, TS = testes, WB = whole body/body parts.

<u>Standard</u>: AC = Allium cepa, BeP = Bellis perennis, BP = Bufo paracnemis, DM = Drosophila melanogaster, DV = Drosophila virilis, GD = Gallus domesticus, HS = Hommo sapiens, SP = Solanum pseudocapsicum.

1C = genome size of one set of chromosomes (haploid), 2n = diploid chromosome number, - = details were not given by original authors

Taxon	1C (pg)	Sex	2n	Method	Cell type	Standard	Standard 1C (pg)	Reference
Infraorder NEPOMORPHA								
BELOSTOMATIDAE								
Belostoma bifoveolatum	1.21	М	29	FD	TS	GD	1.25	*Papeshi 1991
B. dentatum	1.93	М	29	FD	TS	GD	1.25	*Papeshi 1991
B. elegans	1.55	М	29	FD	TS	GD	1.25	*Papeschi 1988
B. elegans	1.46	М	29	FD	TS	GD	1.25	*Papeshi 1991
B. martini	1.11	М	29	FD	TS	GD	1.25	*Papeshi 1991
B. micantulum	0.88	М	16	FD	TS	GD	1.25	*Papeschi 1988
B. oxyurum	0.53	М	8	FD	TS	GD	1.25	*Papeschi 1988
Infraorder CIMICOMORPHA								
REDUVIIDAE								
Dipetalogaster maximus	1.29	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007
Eratyrus cuspidatus	1.26	М	23	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007
Panstrongylus geniculatus	1.42	М	23	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007
P. herreri	0.61	М	23	FD	TS	BP	3.79	*Schreiber et al. 1972
P. megistus	0.59	М	21	FD	TS	BP	3.79	*Schreiber et al. 1972
P. rufotuberculatus	1.44	М	23	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007
Rhodnius colombiensis	0.58	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Diaz et al. 2014
R. ecuadoriensis	0.72	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007

Taxon	1C (pg)	Sex	2n	Method	Cell type	Standard	Standard 1C (pg)	Reference
R. pallescens	0.73	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Gómez-Palacio et al. 2012
R. prolixus	0.86	-	22	FD	TR	GD	1.15	*Maddrell et al. 1985
R. prolixus	0.26	-	22	-	-	-	-	Petitpierre 1996
R. prolixus	0.75	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007
R. prolixus	0.59	-	22	FD	S	DM	0.18	Gregory (unpub. data)
Triatoma barberi	1.23	М	23	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007
T. brasiliensis	1.09	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007
T. delpontei	1.80	М	22	FD	-	AC	16.50	Panzera et al. 1995
T. delpontei	2.90	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Bargues et al. 2006
T. dimidiata	0.92-1.07	М	23	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2006
T. infestans	0.82	М	22	FD	TS	BP	3.79	*Schreiber et al. 1972
T. infestans	1.03	М	22	FD	-	AC	16.50	Panzera et al. 1995
T. infestans	1.70	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2004
T. infestans	1.44-1.98	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Bargues et al. 2006
T. longipennis	0.91	М	23	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007
T. maculata	1.09	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007
T. melanosoma	1.53	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Bargues et al. 2006
T. nitida	1.35	М	21	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007
T. platensis	0.70	М	22	FD	TS	BP	3.79	*Schreiber et al. 1972
T. platensis	0.87	М	22	FD	-	AC	16.50	Panzera et al. 1995
T. platensis	1.33	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Bargues et al. 2006
T. pseudomaculata	0.57	М	22	FD	TS	BP	3.79	*Schreiber et al. 1972
T. pseudomaculata	1.13	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007
T. rubrovaria	0.54	М	22	FD	-	AC	16.50	Panzera et al. 1995
T. rubrovaria	1.17	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Bargues et al. 2006
T. ryckmani	1.10	М	23	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Panzera et al. 2007
T. sordida	1.12	М	22	FCM	TS	HS	3.50	Bargues et al. 2006
T. vitticeps	0.89	М	24	FD	TS	BP	3.79	*Schreiber et al. 1972
NABIDAE								
Himacerus apterus	4.96	F	38	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
H. apterus	4.86	М	38	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
H. mirmicoides	4.54	М	34	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
Nabis ferus	2.40	F	18	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript

Taxon	1C (pg)	Sex	2n	Method	Cell type	Standard	Standard 1C (pg)	Reference
N. ferus	2.24	М	18	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
N. maoricus	2.08	F	18	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
N. maoricus	1.87	М	18	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
N. pseudoferus	2.94	F	18	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
N. pseudoferus	2.67	М	18	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
N. punctatus	2.65	F	18	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
N. punctatus	2.43	М	18	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
N. rugosus	3.18	F	18	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
N. rugosus	2.97	М	18	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
Prostemma guttula	3.78	F	28	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
P. guttula	3.57	М	28	FCM	WB	BeP	1.76	*Sadílek et al. manuscript
CIMICIDAE								
<b>Cimex</b> hemipterus	0.78	F	32	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. 2019b
C. hemipterus	0.74	М	31	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. 2019b
C. hirundinis	0.86	F	32	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. 2019b
C. hirundinis	0.80	М	31	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. 2019b
C. lectularius- human host	0.88	F	30	FCM	BR	DV	0.34	*Benoit et al. 2016
C. lectularius- human host	0.84	М	29	FCM	BR	DV	0.34	*Benoit et al. 2016
C. lectularius- human host	0.98	F	30	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. 2019a
C. lectularius- human host	0.97	М	29	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. 2019a
C. lectularius- bat host	0.90	F	30	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. 2019b
C. lectularius- bat host	0.90	М	29	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. 2019b
C. pipistrelli	0.78	F	32	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. 2019b
C. pipistrelli	0.84	М	31	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. 2019b
Paracimex cf. chaeturus	0.60	М	41	FCM	WB	SP	1.31	*Sadílek et al. 2019b
MIRIDAE								
Apolygus lucorum	0.90	М	-	FCM	BR	DM	0.18	He et al. 2016
Cyrtorhinus lividipennis	0.36	F	-	FCM	BR	DM	0.18	He et al. 2016
C. lividipennis	0.35	М	-	FCM	BR	DM	0.18	*He et al. 2016
Pseudatomoscelis seriatus	0.61	F	-	FCM	BR	DV	0.34	*Hanrahan & Johnston 2011
P. seriatus	0.57	М	-	FCM	BR	DV	0.34	*Hanrahan & Johnston 2011
Tytthus chinensis	0.41	F	-	FCM	BR	DM	0.18	He et al. 2016

Taxon	1C (pg)	Sex	2n	Method	Cell type	Standard	Standard 1C (pg)	Reference
Infraorder PENTATOMOMORPHA								
PENTATOMIDAE								
Brochymena cariosa	1.26	-	-	FCM	BR	DM	0.18	Hanrahan & Johnston 2011
PYRRHOCORIDAE								
Dysdercus fasciatus	1.40	М	16	FD	TR	GD	1.15	*Maddrell et al. 1985
Pyrrhocoris apterus	1.22	-	23	FD	S	DM	0.18	Bier & Müller 1969
P. apterus	1.32	F	23	FCM	WB	BeP	1.69	*Sadílek (unpub. data)
P. apterus	1.19	М	23	FCM	WB	BeP	1.69	*Sadílek (unpub. data)
LYGAEIDAE								
Oncopeltus fasciatus	4.65–6.15	-	16	BCA	WB	-	-	Lagowski et al. 1973

**Supplementary table 2.** Four genome size analysing studies of Schrader & Hughes-Schrader from the '50s presented results only in form of sample/standard ratio. Standard species was not specified, standard genome size was not given, therefore genome size cannot be expressed in picograms.

<u>Method</u>: FD = Feulgen densitometry

<u>Cell type</u>: TS = testes

2n = diploid chromosome number

	Sample/standard						
Taxon	ratio	Sex	2n	Method	Cell type	Standard	Reference
Infraorder PENTATOMOMORPHA							
PENTATOMIDAE							
Acrosternum hilaris	3.81	М	14	FD	TS	frog	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1957
A. marginatum	3.65	Μ	14	FD	TS	frog	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1957
A. pennsylvanicum	4.02	М	14	FD	TS	frog	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1957
A. scutellatum	3.61	М	14	FD	TS	frog	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1957
Acrosternum sp.	3.13	М	14	FD	TS	mantid	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1956
Arvelius albopunctatus	2.19	М	14	FD	TS	mantid	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1956
Banasa bidens	1.53	М	26	FD	TS	frog	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1958
B. calva	1.46	Μ	26	FD	TS	frog	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1958

	Sample/standard						
Taxon	ratio	Sex	2n	Method	Cell type	Standard	Reference
B. dimidiata	1.10	М	16	FD	TS	frog	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1958
B. euchlora	1.53	М	16	FD	TS	frog	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1958
B. lenticularis	1.07	Μ	16	FD	TS	frog	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1958
B. minor	1.56	М	26	FD	TS	frog	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1958
B. panamensis	1.43	М	14	FD	TS	frog	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1958
B. panamensis	1.43	М	14	FD	TS	frog	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1957
B. rutifrons	1.44	М	26	FD	TS	frog	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1958
B. zeteki	1.31	М	26	FD	TS	frog	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1958
Coenus delius	2.52	М	14	FD	TS	mantid	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1956
Euschistus crassus	2.32	М	12	FD	TS	mantid	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1956
E. obscurus	2.58	М	14	FD	TS	mantid	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1956
Loxa flavicollis	2.27	М	14	FD	TS	mantid	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1956
Mormidia lugens	2.24	М	14	FD	TS	mantid	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1956
Murgantia histrionica	1.82	М	14	FD	TS	mantid	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1956
Nezara viridula	2.39	М	14	FD	TS	frog	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1957
Pallaea stictica	2.24	М	14	FD	TS	frog	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1957
Peribalus imbolarius	1.80	М	14	FD	TS	mantid	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1956
Thyanta antiguensis	0.89	М	14	FD	TS	mantid	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1956
T. calceata	0.93	М	27	FD	TS	mantid	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1956
T. calcea x T. pallidovirens	0.84	М	22	FD	TS	mantid	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1956
T. custator	0.88	М	16	FD	TS	mantid	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1956
T. custator x T. pallidovirens	0.92	М	16	FD	TS	mantid	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1956
T. pallidovirens	0.98	М	16	FD	TS	mantid	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1956
T. perditor	1.10	М	14	FD	TS	mantid	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1956
T. pseudocasta	0.94	М	14	FD	TS	mantid	Schrader & Hughes-Schrader 1956
Trichopepla semivittata	1.69	М	14	FD	TS	mantid	Hughes-Schrader & Schrader 1956

Paper I.

# Extensive fragmentation of the X chromosome in the bed bug *Cimex lectularius* Linnaeus, 1758 (Heteroptera, Cimicidae): a survey across Europe

DAVID SADÍLEK, FRANTIŠEK ŠŤÁHLAVSKÝ, JITKA VILÍMOVÁ & JAN ZIMA

(2013)

Comparative Cytogenetics 7(4): 253–269.

 $IF_{2013} = 1.101$ 

Doc. RNDr. Jitka Vilímová, CSc.

## **Author Contributions**

DS and JV conceived and designed the research. DS coordinated the material collection. DS conducted the experiments. DS and FŠ analysed the data. JZ and DS wrote the manuscript. Paper II.

# Molecular cytogenetics of *Androctonus* scorpions: an oasis of calm in the turbulent karyotype evolution of the diverse family Buthidae

David Sadílek, Petr Nguyen, Halil Koç, František Kovařík, Ersen A. Yağmur & František Štáhlavský

(2015)

Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 115(1): 69–76.

 $IF_{2015} = 2.210$ 

RNDr. František Šťáhlavský, Ph.D.

#### **Author Contributions**

FŠ and DS conceived and designed the research. HK, FK and EAY collected the material. DS conducted the experiments. DS and FŠ analysed the data. DS, PN and FŠ wrote the manuscript. Paper III.

# Comparison of different cytogenetic methods and suitability for the study of chromosomes in *Cimex lectularius* (Heteroptera, Cimicidae)

DAVID SADÍLEK, ROBERT B. ANGUS, FRANTIŠEK ŠŤÁHLAVSKÝ & JITKA VILÍMOVÁ

(2016)

Comparative Cytogenetics 10(4): 731–752.

 $IF_{2016} = 1.485$ 

Doc. RNDr. Jitka Vilímová, CSc.

## **Author Contributions**

DS, RBA and FŠ conceived and designed the research. DS conducted the experiments. DS analysed the data. DS and JV wrote the manuscript. Paper IV.

# Investigation of the midgut structure and ultrastructure in *Cimex lectularius* and *Cimex pipistrelli* (Hemiptera: Cimicidae)

MAGDALENA M. ROST-ROSZKOWSKA, JITKA VILÍMOVÁ, LIDIA SONAKOWSKA, KAROLINA KAMIŃSKA, FLORENTYNA KASZUBA, ANGELIKA MARCHEWKA & DAVID SADÍLEK

(2017)

*Neotropical Entomology* **46**(1): 45–57.

 $IF_{2017} = 0.931$ 

Doc. RNDr. Jitka Vilímová, CSc.

## **Author Contributions**

MMR-R conceived and designed the research. DS collected the material. MMR-R, LS, KK, FK and AM conducted the experiments. MMR-R, LS and FK analysed the data. MMR-R and JV wrote the manuscript. Paper V.

# Nuclear genome size in contrast to sex chromosome number variability in the human bud bug, *Cimex lectularius* (Heteroptera: Cimicidae)

DAVID SADÍLEK, TOMÁŠ URFUS, JITKA VILÍMOVÁ, JIŘÍ HADRAVA & JAN SUDA

(2019)

*Cytometry Part A* **95A**: 746–756.

 $IF_{2019} = 3.465$ 

Doc. RNDr. Jitka Vilímová, CSc.

#### **Author Contributions**

DS, JS and TU conceived and designed the research. DS coordinated the material collection. DS conducted the experiments. DS and JH analysed the data. DS and JV wrote the manuscript. Paper VI.

# Genome size and sex chromosome variability of bed bugs feeding on animal hosts compared to *Cimex lectularius* parasitizing human (Heteroptera: Cimicidae)

DAVID SADÍLEK, TOMÁŠ URFUS & JITKA VILÍMOVÁ

(2019)

*Cytometry Part A* **95A**: 1158–1166.

 $IF_{2019} = 3.465$ 

Doc. RNDr. Jitka Vilímová, CSc.

#### **Author Contributions**

DS and TU conceived and designed the research. DS coordinated the material collection. DS conducted the experiments. DS analysed the data. DS and JV wrote the manuscript. Paper VII.

# Peaceful revolution in genome size: polyploidy in the Nabidae (Heteroptera), autosomes and nuclear DNA content doubling

DAVID SADÍLEK, JITKA VILÍMOVÁ & TOMÁŠ URFUS

(Accepted manuscript)

Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society

 $IF_{2019} = 2.842$ 

Doc. RNDr. Jitka Vilímová, CSc.

#### **Author Contributions**

DS and TU conceived and designed the research. DS and JV collected the material. DS conducted the experiments. DS analysed the data. DS and JV wrote the manuscript.